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Dear Colleagues, 
 
 

The purpose of this circular is make you aware of a new set of standards for clinical 
behaviours and communication across the primary secondary care interface. 
 
Background 
 

A set of standards for clinical behaviours and communication across the primary 
secondary care interface have been developed for adoption throughout Wales. This 
work has been informed by a report by the Academy of Medical Royal Colleges 
Wales and is based on the Communications Standards established by Cwm Taf 
University Health Board. The Welsh Government, health board Medical Directors 
and BMA Wales have endorsed the Standards. These specific standards are in line 
with the expectations set out within the Health and Care Standards Framework for 
NHS Wales. 
 
These standards were initially developed by the  Bro Taf Local Medical Committee. 
All parties involved would like to particularly thank Dr Ruth Alcolado, the deputy 
Medical Director for Cwm Taf UHB and Dr Kevin Thomas, the Bro Taf LMC 
secretary for all their work developing these standards.  
 
Health boards and Trusts are expected to put in place arrangements to ensure 
these standards are fully adopted and include processes  
to receive, collate and respond to concerns expressed from their health community 
where these standards have not been upheld.  
 
These documents are being made available in Welsh and English on the Welsh 
Government website from 3rd May 2018: and I would encourage you to view these 
documents: 
 
https://gov.wales/topics/health/publications/health/guidance/allwales/?lang=en  
 
Yours sincerely, 
 

 
 
DR FRANK ATHERTON 
Prif Swyddog Meddygol/Cyfarwyddwr Meddygol, GIG Cymru 
Chief Medical Officer/Medical Director NHS Wales  
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

https://gov.wales/topics/health/publications/health/guidance/allwales/?lang=en
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Section 1- Standards 
 

Standards Communication, referral and delegation standards  

1  Letters sent following an outpatient consultation should be addressed to 
the referring GP or Consultant. If sent to a referring consultant it should 
be copied to the patients registered GP.  

2  Results of investigations remain the responsibility of the requesting 
clinician.  

3  It is the responsibility of the requesting doctor to arrange for 
investigations to be carried out.  

4  The referring GP should be informed in each case where the priority of a 
referral is altered by, from that assigned in the referral. The GP referral 
should contain all information which is used to determine the priority of 
the referral.  

5  Onward referral of patients is the responsibility of hospital staff, where 
the condition is directly linked to the initial GP referral.  

6  Patients who contact hospital staff in an attempt to expedite 
appointments should not routinely be advised to contact their GP.  

7  Any doctor/specialist nurse referring a patient for a consultation with 
another specialist should ensure the patient understands the reason for 
the referral.  

8  All correspondence between doctors in primary and secondary care 
should be dealt with promptly. This includes requests for further 
information by the receiving consultant. 

9  GPs should not be asked to prescribe medication under shared care 
arrangements until formal agreement has been obtained by the 
requesting clinician.  

10  The responsibility for issuing Med3 certificates lies with the clinician who 
advises the patient to refrain from work, and certificates issued should 
be of sufficient duration to cover expected work absence, subject to 
issuing guidance.  

11  Where patients do not attend for out-patients appointments without 
giving notice, in line with WG guidelines for pathway management they 
will be discharged. Both the GP and patient should be advised of the 
discharge.  
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Section 2 - Explanatory Notes  
 
1. Standard 1  
 
This standard comes from the Robert Powell enquiry (see below) but acknowledges 
that it is not possible in all circumstances.  
It will occasionally not be possible to direct correspondence to a particular GP, e.g. 
when a locum refers, and in this case the Robert Powell enquiry states that practices 
must have a process in place to safely manage the situation. The standard as 
designated here also means that if the outpatient referral is from another hospital 
doctor the letter should go back to the referring consultant, though for completeness 
the letter should be copied to the registered GP.  
 
Case illustration 1  
Dr A refers a patient to OPD, who is seen by Consultant B; B replies by letter, 
however this is addressed to the registered GP, who on receipt of the 
correspondence has to look at the patient’s record to determine which GP the letter 
needs to be passed on to. This may result in delays in patient treatment so should be 
avoided. 
 
2. Standard 2  
 
Case illustration 2:  
A 56 year old man is referred by the GP to gastroenterology outpatients for the 
investigation of abnormal liver function tests. As part of the liver screen the patient 
has a blood glucose and lipid profile checked as risk factors for NAFLD. The patient 
is found to have a raised blood sugar and triglycerides. It is the responsibility of the 
requesting doctor to look at and act upon the test results. In this case acting upon 
the test results would then include informing both the patient and the GP and 
requesting the GP see the patient in the practice diabetic clinic.  
The principle is that the requesting doctor is responsible for reviewing and acting 
upon the test results but the action may then include a referral either onwards or 
back to a GP. It is not appropriate however for results of hospital investigations to be 
faxed to the GP or vice versa without a prior agreement with the doctor receiving the 
results that they will contact the patient and act on the results.  
 
3. Standard 3  
 
Case illustration 3:  
A 72 year old man is seen in his GP surgery complaining of progressive dysphagia 
and weight loss, he has little other medical history and is not a frequent attender at 
the surgery. The GP should refer to endoscopy for an open access endoscopy on a 
USC pathway; it would not be appropriate for the GP to refer to gastroenterology 
saying ‘I would be grateful if you could arrange an endoscopy on this 72 year old 
man…’  
The application of this standard will differ depending on the availability of direct 
access referral by GP.  
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Case illustration 4:  
A 58 year old man: seen on the surgical acute intake after presenting to A&E with 
rectal bleeding which has happened on a number of occasions over the past few 
weeks. The bleeding is not immediately serious and the patient does not warrant 
emergency admission so the patient is discharged by the surgical team. The plan is 
that the patient needs a flexible sigmoidoscopy as an outpatient; it is the duty of the 
surgical team to arrange the flexible sigmoidoscopy, it would not be appropriate to 
ask the patient to see their GP to arrange the test.  
However if the scenario were slightly different and the patient had had a single 
episode of fresh rectal bleeding on straining and the A&E doctor was satisfied this 
was a one off episode related to straining and rectal examination was normal, they 
might well advise the patient that if the bleeding reoccurs that they consult their GP 
with a view to direct referral to endoscopy for flexible sigmoidoscopy. In this case the 
GP must be notified that the patient has been given this advice  
 
4. Standard 4  
 
The assessment of priority of a referral can only be made on the basis of the 
information given on the referral letter and in many cases the priority classification 
will be based on national guidance. Thus the reason for request of urgent or USC 
must be clear in the referral letter. For further guidance on the information expected 
in a referral letter see BMA guidance 2007 and GMC guidance quoted below. If any 
doubt remains as to the appropriate priority further information should be sought 
from the referrer. Any change in the referral priority should be notified either 
automatically via referral portal or a standard letter stating the referral priority has 
been altered should be sent to the referring GP.  
 
5. Standard 5  
 
Case illustration 2 revisited  
If the same 56 year old man is referred into the liver clinic and as part of the work up 
was found to have multiple gallstones and gall bladder inflammation with 
appearances suggesting recent passage of a stone then it would be the 
responsibility of the requesting consultant gastroenterologist to refer on to the 
surgical team.  
If on examination this patient is found to have a longstanding problem with an 
eczematous rash on his back, he should be advised to see his GP routinely for this 
problem, not referred for a Consultant Dermatologist’s opinion.  
 
6. Standard 6  
 
Patients frequently contact the hospital to expedite outpatient FU appointments and 
the response depends on the individual situation, If the patient is already passed the 
proposed appointment date i.e. they were due to be seen in 3 months and it is now 
over 3 months and the patient has not heard anything then the patient should have 
an appointment requested as soon a possible.  
 
For some patient pathways there is an agreed mechanism where the secretary 
receiving the call can obtain advice for a specialist nurse or the patient can speak to 
a specialist nurse and they will expedite the appointment if clinically appropriate.  
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Where no such pathway exists the medical secretary will ask the responsible 
consultant if they are happy to expedite on the basis of the information given by the 
patient. If the appointment is agreed to be expedited the patient will be informed, if it 
is not felt to be clinically indicated the patient will also be informed.  
 
If the patient disagrees with the decision they would be advised that they seek 
clinical review by their GP, if the relevant condition had changed, and if the GP felt 
expediting the appointment was appropriate on a clinical basis they would be 
expected to contact the consultant by letter or email to request an expedited 
appointment.  
 
7. Standard 7  
 
This standard is direct from the GMC guidance on referral (below). This ensures that 
the patient is expecting an appointment and if patients understand why they are 
being referred they are less likely not to attend. If there is information of a sensitive 
nature which the referrer does not feel it would be appropriate to share with the 
patient until information is more complete it may be appropriate not to give all the 
details but this would be expected to be a rare occurrence.  
 
8. Standard 8  

 
This standard required little further explanation except to reinforce the need for 
hospital departments and GP practices to have systems in place to ensure that 
urgent communications are dealt with during the absence of individual GPs and 
consultants e.g. annual leave or sick leave. With the increasing use of email for 
clinical queries it is imperative that when emails are not going to be checked eg for 
annual leave the doctor ensures that an out of office notice is posted to ensure any 
person emailing is aware that they will not get a response and that if they need an 
urgent response they will need to seek an alternative. Alternatively both practices 
and hospital departments could set up a central practice/department wide clinical 
email account with clear protocols for daily checking. 
 
9. Standard 9  
 
For specific medications where the GP GMS contract does not include prescription 
or monitoring of the medication all responsibility for the safe prescribing and 
monitoring lies with the initiating team until a shared care arrangement is agreed with 
the GP unless there are specific circumstances which might compromise patient 
safety and then there must be a direct contact between GP and hospital 
consultant/specialist and GP will only take responsibility if they agree and feel it is 
within their competence.  
 
10. Standard 10  
 
This is a reiteration of WG guidance. Patients in hospital should be given a Med3 
certificate to cover the time in hospital and any expected recovery time before return 
to work. If there is uncertainty then a reasonable amount of time can be specified 
and only when this time expires should the patient return to the GP for 
reassessment.  
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11. Standard 11  

 
If a patient has rung and cancelled an outpatient appointment in advance or on the 
day of the appointment for the first time, this should be noted on Myrddin and 
another appointment sent without having to be re referred. WG patient pathway 
management dictates that patients who do not attend an agreed outpatient 
appointment without giving notice should be discharged.  
 
There are a number of mitigating circumstances which many consultants will take 
into account and it may well be appropriate to send a second appointment 
particularly if the patient has had a short notice appointment. Once text and remind 
services are fully rolled out this should not be needed. If patients ring to cancel on 
the day twice in a row they will be discharged unless the consultant overrides this 
decision for patient safety reasons. On discharge from outpatient both the GP and 
the patient should be notified with a standard letter.  
 
Section 3 - Documents referenced  

 

1) GMC Guidance 
http://www.gmcuk.org/Delegation_and_referral.pdf_68369115.pdf    

2) NHS England Guidance https://www.england.nhs.uk/patientsafety/wp-
content/uploads/sites/32/2016/03/discharge-standards-march-16.pdf   

3) Robert Powell enquiry 
http://gov.wales/docs/dhss/publications/121009rpactionplanen.pdf   

4) BMA Guidance https://www.bma.org.uk/advice/employment/gp-
practices/service-provision/duty-of-care-to-patients-regarding-test-results   

5) http://www.brotaflmc.org.uk/improvingcommunicationtheexchangeofinformationa
ndpatientcareoct2007  

6) RTT Patient Perspective - 
http://www.wales.nhs.uk/sitesplus/documents/866/Final%20RTT%20rules%20Pat
ient%20perspective%20only%20April%202017.pdf  

 
GMC  
 
The following applies whether you are delegating or referring: 
 
a You should explain to the patient that you plan to transfer part or all of their care, 
and explain why 
b You must pass on to the healthcare professional involved:  

i)  relevant information about the patient’s condition and history:  
ii)  the purpose of transferring care and/or the investigation, care or 

treatment the patient needs.  
c You should check that the patient understands what information you will pass on 
and why. If the patient objects to a disclosure of information about them that you 
consider essential to the safe provision of care, you should explain that you cannot 
refer them or arrange for their treatment without also disclosing that information.  
 
NHS ENGLAND  

http://www.gmcuk.org/Delegation_and_referral.pdf_68369115.pdf
https://www.england.nhs.uk/patientsafety/wp-content/uploads/sites/32/2016/03/discharge-standards-march-16.pdf
https://www.england.nhs.uk/patientsafety/wp-content/uploads/sites/32/2016/03/discharge-standards-march-16.pdf
http://gov.wales/docs/dhss/publications/121009rpactionplanen.pdf
https://www.bma.org.uk/advice/employment/gp-practices/service-provision/duty-of-care-to-patients-regarding-test-results
https://www.bma.org.uk/advice/employment/gp-practices/service-provision/duty-of-care-to-patients-regarding-test-results
http://www.brotaflmc.org.uk/improvingcommunicationtheexchangeofinformationandpatientcareoct2007
http://www.brotaflmc.org.uk/improvingcommunicationtheexchangeofinformationandpatientcareoct2007
http://www.wales.nhs.uk/sitesplus/documents/866/Final%20RTT%20rules%20Patient%20perspective%20only%20April%202017.pdf
http://www.wales.nhs.uk/sitesplus/documents/866/Final%20RTT%20rules%20Patient%20perspective%20only%20April%202017.pdf
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2 Guiding principles  
 
Three important overarching principles guide this work.  
 
The first is that the clinician who orders the test is responsible for reviewing, acting 
and communicating the result and actions taken to the General Practitioner and 
patient even if the patient has been discharged.  
 
The second is that every test result received by a GP practice for a patient should be 
reviewed and where necessary acted on by a responsible clinician even if this 
clinician did not order the test.  
 
The third is that patient autonomy should be respected, consideration given to 
reasonable adjustments for people with learning disabilities and mental health 
problems and, where appropriate, families, carers, care coordinators and key 
workers should be given the opportunity to participate in the handover process and 
in all decisions about the patient at discharge. Use of interpreter services should be 
considered if the patient doesn’t speak English.  
 
ROBERT POWELL ENQUIRY  

 
i. General Practitioners need to be adequately informed, in writing, of the 

material facts and intended course of further investigation when a patient is 
discharged from hospital.  
 

ii. Correspondence of the type identified above needs to be addressed to the 
General Practitioner who made the referral. The current evidence is that this 
does not always occur.  
 

iii. All correspondence from a hospital should be considered by the General 
Practitioner who made the referral. If it is not addressed to that doctor but 
another doctor in the practice then the practice administration should ensure 
that it is brought to the referring doctor’s attention or a designated doctor if the 
referring doctor is away from the practice; on holiday for example.  

 
BMA  

 
Duty of care regarding communication of investigation results  
We are aware that in some areas, some hospital doctors have been instructing GPs 
to find out the test results which the hospital had ordered.  
 
Both the General Practitioner Committee and the Consultants Committee of the BMA 
agree this practice is potentially unsafe, and that the ultimate responsibility for 
ensuring that results are acted upon, rests with the person requesting the test.  
That responsibility can only be delegated to someone else if they accept by prior 
agreement.  
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Handover of responsibility has to be a joint consensual decision between hospital 
team and GP. If the GP hasn't accepted that role, the person requesting the test 
must retain responsibility.  
 
This advice is in line with both National Patient Safety Agency guidance and the 
Ionising Radiation (Medical Exposure) Regulations. 


